Select Board 
Meeting Minutes
Town Hall - Select Board’s Conference Room

Monday, January 8, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m.
All meetings of the Select Board are recorded
Roll Call Attendance:

ATTENDANCE:
Chairman, Doug Moglin – In person
Vice-Chairman, Jason Perron – In person
Clerk, Diane Gale – In person
Chief Administrative Officer, Karl J. Stinehart – Remote



Chief Administrative Officer Assistant, Nadine Cignoni -In person
Select Board Secretary, Lisa A. Anderson- In person
Jason Perron led the room in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Public Comment:  Mr. Roger Cataldo, 4 Field Street.  Mr. Cataldo is making a complaint to the Select Board regarding Crestview Construction Trucking, as a former CCO and a traffic control officer they violate the Safety Code of Operating Machinery on the Town of Southwick property.  Also letting the Select Board know that Roger Cataldo contacted OSHA in regards to this incident. 
Payables, Payroll & Minutes:
· The Board acknowledged Payroll Warrant #2414, dated 12/2/2024, in the amount of $289,207.08.
· The Board accepted the open session minutes dated 1/2/2024.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the open session minutes from 1/2/2024.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

· The Board accepted the executive session minutes dated 1/2/2024.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the executive session minutes from 1/2/2024.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

Action Items:

· The Board voted to authorize the Chair to sign the Town of Southwick & Southwick Police Officers Coalition M.O.A. for a new “F” shift.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) authorized the Chair to sign the M.O. A. between the Town of Southwick & Southwick Police Officers Coalition for a new “F” shift.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.
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· The Board made a motion to authorize the Chair to sign the Contract Agreements between Town of Southwick and PVPC for the FY20 and FY21 Grant Programs to extend services through 12/31/2024.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) authorized the Chair to sign the Contract Agreement between Town of Southwick and PVPC for the FY20 and FY21 Grant Programs to extend services through 12/31/2024. 
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

· The Board authorized to surplus and sell the Southwick Fire Departments 2010 Ford Explorer.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to authorize the surplus and sale of the Southwick Fire Departments 2010 Ford Explorer.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

· The Board appointed Gene Theroux as the new Graves Officer for the Town of Southwick.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to appoint Gene Theroux as the new Graves Officer for the Town of Southwick to 6/30/2024.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

· The Board approved the $50 cash donation to the library to go into the Library Gift Account.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the $50 cash donation to the library to go into the Library Gift Account.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

· The Board authorized the C.A.O. Karl Stinehart and Assistant C.A.O. Nadine Cignoni to award the FY25 Gasoline and Diesel bids through LPVEC.  Karl Stinehart and Nadine Cignoni has communicated with Paul Schroeder and he will lock in the commodities when it’s the right time.
· The Board voted the Chair to write the Select Board Town Report for the Board as has been done in the past.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to appoint the Chair to write the Select Board Town Report for the Board.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

New Business:
· CDBG update.  Karl Stinehart informed the Board that last year we were awarded monies that are in the process now.  Erica Johnson is looking to see what we are eligible to apply for the next grant, identify those types of things and let us know in late February early March and would be filed at the end of March.  Southwick is a competitive category community.
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Karl Stinehart the planned elevator at Town Hall is something covered by the ADA section 504 plan is just one example to go over with Erica for a potential grant item.
Diane Gale asked Mr. Stinehart if we can apply for multiple items, and he explained you can go for multiple components within the dollar amounts eligible to apply for under CDBG grant.
Other New Business:

Diane Gale discussed approved roads.  Diane Gale stated she found out that Revere Road was accepted at one point but was still unapproved because of issues with other boards.  Diane Gale has spoken to Randy Brown, and he said he will try and see what needs to get done.  Doug Moglin stated that he remembers that Liquori Drive never got accepted when he was on the planning board, usually the developer failed to complete the last piece.  You want to get the roads accepted for increased chapter 90 monies.

Diane Gale also discussed her Solar Company newsletter that stated municipalities can be eligible for.  Normally there’s an investment tax credit but municipalities can apply for direct reimbursement that’s equal to that.  Diane Gale asked if we were aware of this.  Mr. Stinehart stated he was not aware of this and he would have to go over it with the auditor and the Western Mass Electric Eversource Community representative.  Diane Gale also stated that there are two other possible bonus credits of 10% that we may also apply for. 

Doug Moglin -  stated that he received an email from Mass Municipal but the governor instituted some 9C cuts.  A good portion of these cuts are earmarked dollars.

Mr. Stinehart informed the Board that he received a phone call a few weeks ago that our earmark for the $25,000.00 for the Fire Department for equipment may be cut, but they had to finish going through the entire process.  We had to see this in the newspaper today that our earmarks were cut and also the earmark the Southwick rec center was getting affected.

Diane Gale asked if this would affect the roads money and Mr. Moglin stated that they were very specific that they would not touch the road money.

Old Business: 

· Police Chief Internal Recruitment Process.  The Board went over the 
Police Chief Job Description reviewed page by page made changes and added that all their changes that they agreed they will send to Nadine Cignoni & Attorney Kim Roche to make the final changes to the document.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to accept the job description as amended.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to give the C.A.O. latitude to set the vacancy and set the timelines (usually a three-week run) for the Police Chief posting with job description.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.
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· Police Chief Internal Recruitment Process; Internal posting, job description and use of consultants.  
Mr. Perron stated that he found a couple of different studies on the topic, and Mrs. Gale had asked why Mr. Perron thought we needed an assessment center.  Mr. Perron states that none of us here are experts. It gives us an unbiased expert assessment to come in and look at our internal candidates which Mr. Perron has stated before we have plenty of qualified candidates.  This was never about going outside, this was about wanting to give the opportunity to all of our officers to present themselves at their best, and have someone come in with a unbiased review.  Some of the reasons would help validate that selection.  

If we are investing in a person Mr. Perron thinks it is a small price to pay.  It would also allow us to introduce the candidates to the public prior to.  Mr. Perron gave the select board members sheets with different company names to use.  Mr. Perron stated this process can be molded to whatever we want it to be.  Mr. Perron stated that he spoke with a few different companies that do this and a lot of towns are not only using this for higher positions, but also for entry level positions as well.  This is also about transparency, and it takes some of the onus off us.  This is a person who is going to represent the community.

Mrs. Gale asked Mr. Perron if he received her questions that she sent the Town Administrator.  Mr. Stinehart said he double-checked. Gale had some questions for Mr. Perron.

Mr. Moglin stated that he agrees with Mrs. Gale, he has had the privilege of putting on two Chiefs and extending one Chief prior to that and Mr. Moglin thinks he learned a lot from the interview itself.  Mr. Moglin thinks that we’re going to be in the best position to make that determination and we have a lot of background knowledge on the Southwick Police Department.  Mr. Moglin stated that like the Fire Chief prior and the Deputy prior to becoming Fire Chief, we didn’t know those people, so they came through an assessment center and then to a search panel.  That search panel narrowed it down to 3 candidates and they brought those three candidates back to the Select Board to interview.

Mr. Moglin stated that he didn’t think we need to go through the process and the expense given the relatively small universe that we’re talking about.  Mrs. Gale added that she has a lot of confidence in the skills that we each possess, Mr. Perrons knowledge in that field of Police work, Mr. Moglin in his role and Mrs. Gale herself hiring executive in fields she didn’t necessarily have the street knowledge and had not had a failure except for one.  The Board agreed to go forward without an assessment center.

· 2nd SRO – at the budget status.

· Board & Committee Evaluations – Diane Gale has not received feedback from Mr. Stinehart or Nadine yet.

· HSIC IMA – We are scheduling a meeting for next week to discuss the Inner Municipal agreement with Westfield Gas & Electric to be our internet service provider.

· Marijuana dispensary  webpage posting HCA process & template -  Mr. Moglin did not check the webpage to see if there was anything on there as of yet.  Mr. Moglin thanked Mrs. Gale for sending out a packet of information.  Mr. Stinehart informed the board that Attorney Coyle was going to construct the draft of the webpage.  Mr. Stinehart informed the Board that they can contact Town Counsel anytime that they need.

· Hunting Bylaw proposal – We have not heard back from the Police Department yet.
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· Review of American Legion Land License – Mr. Moglin stated he needs to set a meeting with Darci Rock based on our discussion to go back with that framework.

· 61A – Mr. Moglin stated that Mrs. Gale can ask the Town Counsil about this also while she is on the phone with them.

· C.A.O. Recruitment Panel – Mr. Moglin was notified today that they have completed their posting and they’re asking us to post the challenges document on the website.  Mr. Moglin sent it to Nadine this afternoon.  Ms. Cignoni stated that it will be up tomorrow.  Mr. Moglin also sent it to the Board members, and he saw that it is on the MMA website and also in the next edition of the Beacon.

· T-Mobile Grant.  Jason Perron has not met with Park & Rec yet but if the Board knows of anything that fits in those parameters to let him know.  Mr. Perron reached out to Leisure Time Canvas for pricing and another company that was in Westfield to get quotes.

· Liquor Licenses. -  The meeting is coming up in about a week.  We will start to invite all the business owners a few at a time, for a meet and greet.  

· Discussion & Approval of Town Clerk internal job description and posting. - Mr. Stinehart stated that we did get some preliminary information from the Town Labor Counsel from three communities, but Nadine Cignoni and Mr. Stinehart will be looking for several others so that we can arrive at a dollar range.  We need to be cognizant of the amount that some of the other communities provide for health insurance because we are at the lowest legal amount.

Any Other Old Business: 

· Mr. Stinehart just wanted to make note that Jason, Beth Greenblat and Colonial Power staff Denise Allard had a conference call a few weeks ago and they did finish the updated RFP version, that Mr. Stinehart forwarded to the Board.

· Mr. Moglin just wanted to thank the DPW and our partners and buildings and grounds staff that they had to do over this past weekend.  The grand total was just about $50,000.00 for 14.5 inches of snow.

· Mr. Moglin also attended the Council on Aging meeting, and the topic of discussion was future Senior Center expansion. Mr. Moglin encouraged them to put a little group together to outline what their needs and wants are.  There was a great article in the Boston Post that said 25 – 50ish were leaving and the older folks are staying and its creating net increase in population, was immigrant population in Massachusetts.  Mr. Moglin suggested they get with their Finance Committee liaison and come back with a designee to work with them to work up what that is for future Capital planning operations.  Mr. Moglin also suggested for them to get with the C.A.O. because at the last expansion done, there was some engineering work done for future expansion.  Mr. Stinehart stated it was vertical.  We need to be aware of the cafeteria for the staff, and the gym which is part of a wellness program for its people.  The question that did come up to Mr. Moglin was asked about whether the gym area was available to be shared with the C.O.A. members.  

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote- Unanimously) to go into Executive Session at 7:22 p.m. and not to reconvene.  

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

Respectfully submitted,

Lisa A. Anderson
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